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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords

Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 28 July 2015 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 
  


Mr   N Penny      (Deputy Mayor)






Mr   C Elsmore

Mrs E Elsmore 

Mrs N Holloway 

Mrs C Allaway-Martin

Mrs H Lusty


Mr   M Whittington






Mrs J Morgan






Mrs C Morgan (via Skype) 


Mrs C Whittington (Deputy Clerk)
   
Also present was County Cllr McMahon and members of the public Mr D Farnsworth, Mr D Faux, Mr W Williams, Mrs C Taylor, Ms D Gash and Ms F Challis.

District Cllr Roger James joined the meeting at 7.06

Deputy Mayor Nick Penny made everyone aware that Cllr C Morgan would be joining the meeting via Skype and asked if all Councillors were happy for Cllr C Morgan to participate. The Council agreed unanimously.  
Public Forum 
Diana Gash referred Councillors to the email she had sent concerning the Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP) position prior to the meeting which had been circulated to all Councillors. She asked why it would appear that a request for a report was asked for and a decision made without receipt of a report.  She stated that the Town Council had commissioned the NDP and that the role of the NDP was to look at the town as a whole and not just the regeneration of the town centre.  She felt that Kate Baugh (GRCC) attendance would have erased any concerns the Town Council may have. Cllr Penny stated that any regeneration needed to occur very quickly which was why the report was requested for the timeline.  He explained that the Town Council wish to truly evaluate the process, but was unclear as to where in the process the NDP was and when it would deliver.  
Fran Challis said she was happy to do a report on behalf of the NDP but had holiday commitments as did other NDP members which would prevent a full report being available to the Town Council until after the 16 September.  She stressed the final 3 points would be subject to scrutiny from the FODDC with regard to validation and referdum.  She empathised that NDPs came in many forms and the NDP feel that regeneration is important and urgent.  The process is two thirds of the way through and a lot of people have put a lot of hard work and faith into the process in the belief that it was going somewhere. She stated that the end documents when adopted would sit within the planning system and be listened hold some weight. Cllr Penny thanked Ms Challice for her comments which the council appreciated. 

County Cllr R James joined the meeting.

Caroline Young asked for an explanation why the secretary support from the Town Clerk was withdrawn without any official notice.  Cllr Penny said that this was for personal reasons and conceded that that issue could have been addressed better.  

Diana Gash asked why consideration and support were being withdrawn before listening to the NDP progress.  Cllr Penny stated that the Town Council were not withdrawing support but clarity was needed to understand the status of the plan before rescheduling another meeting. 
 Cllr C Elsmore stated that there had been some breakdown in communication regarding Kate Baugh attendance at tonight’s meeting.
Cllr Penny declared the Public Forum closed and said the NDP would be referred to again in agenda item 62.
The public forum closed at 7.10

49.  To note apologies



Apologies were noted from Cllr Kay, Drury, Ball and Hale.  Marilyn Cox NDP steering group and PC Leanne Sterry.  
50. To receive declarations of interest 
There were no declarations of interest.

51.To allow dispensation requests 
There were no new dispensation requests. 
52. To approve the minutes of 30 June 15
The minutes of the meeting held on 30 June were noted and it was proposed that they be approved 




Proposed:
Cllr Holloway 
Seconded:
Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed with one abstention
53. To raise matters arising from the meeting 30 June 15
Item 30: Cllr C Elsmore requested that the speed camera figures from Old Station Way be obtained from the police. 
54. To hear report from the Police. 
PC Leanne Sterry was unable to attend but the monthly crime figures were distributed to Cllrs prior to the meeting for any comments.  There were no comments.  Cllr Penny stated that the Wheeled Respect campaign discussed at last month’s meeting would be taking place in Coleford on 4 August.  
55. To note reports from the County & District Cllrs (for information).
County Cllr McMahon reported that he had attended a meeting regarding devolution and the County Council is perusing enquires as to how they can be devolved from the Government financially.  All the money will be going into one pot to make a £200 million saving. It has support on a national level and Gloucestershire is one of the first to explore it.

He reported that the Forest of Dean has the worst mobile network coverage and at a recent meeting he attended a motion has been passed to get all providers together to plug the gaps.  The planning issues regarding the masts can cause problems, but are needed to provide better coverage. 
County Cllr McMahon has pledged money from the highways budget to:

· Repair the pavement at the top of Bells Place. 
· The street lighting at Poolway Road, 
· Drainage in Gloucester Road. 
·  Resurfacing the pavement at the top of Poolway Road.
The speed humps in Newland Street will be replaced shortly but the loss of them is causing concern for disabled access.  Brian Watkins from Gloucestershire Highways is to look at the site to see if there is a compromise.  
District Cllr James said that he was still on a steep learning curve, but reaching the end of his training.  He was looking forward to contributing once training was over. 

District Cllr Allaway-Martin reported she had attend a presentation by Churches Together which is a faith action group.  They work within our community and have representatives for the Cinnamon Trust.  They award small grants of up to £2000 each and will help with the bid process. 

On the 2 July she attended a meeting regarding Bristol Child Sexual Exploitation. FoDDC are involved both with the licences and family work.  Cllr Allaway-Martin will pass on any material when it becomes available.  County Cllr McMahon had attended a meeting regarding this yesterday and would keep the Council informed. 

District Cllr C Elsmore attended 3 meetings on the 23 July, Safety Panel meeting, Economic Support Group & Scrutiny Meeting

The scrutiny meeting discussed the rise in the number of boar in the statuary Forest which has now reached 1018.  Steps will be taken to reduce this number. 
FoDDC are investigating the leisure facilities in the Forest of Dean with the criteria being that there will be 5 leisure centres.  Coleford currently has the worst facilities and both WDPC and County Cllr James are aware that this needs to be addressed.   

56. To agree payments (see attached)
The Deputy Clerk advised the Council that a bill had been received from npower for the electricity at the KGV for £2600.00. Npower had been contacted and advised the Town Council that no payment was required until they had investigated fully.

The payments were agreed. 





Proposed:
Cllr Lusty  

Seconded Cllr J Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
57. To agree petty cash payments (see attached)

The payments were proposed 




Proposed:
Cllr Holloway 
Seconded Cllr J Morgan
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
58. To note the cash book & reconciliation reports

The cash book and reconciliation reports were noted. 
59. To note the monthly budget figures (see attached)

The monthly budget figures were noted.
60. To agree that the disciplinary process is included in Standing Orders 




Proposed:
Cllr Lusty


Seconded Cllr Holloway

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
61. To agree to the placement of a representative on the LAG Board  
The Board is set up as two groups a Forest sub group and a Tewkesbury group. Cllrs agreed that the Town Council should have a representative but that the representative could be any member of the Council.  The Clerk to advise as to the regularity of the meetings.  
Cllr C Elsmore will represent the Town Council at their next meeting. 




Proposed:
Cllr Allaway-Martin 
Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
62. To agree to the recommendations of the Full Council Working Party re NDP
Cllr Hale sent a correction of the minutes of 7 July as he is not a member of the NDP steering group.
A lengthy discussion took place with all Cllrs. The need of clarification of the progress of the NDP is required, but the Town Council appreciate it is a holiday period, therefore the time frame of one month would not be achievable.   Cllr Allaway Martin suggested an extraordinary meeting be called for this discussion and that the report from the NDP be circulated to the Town Council in advance of that meeting: that Kate Baugh address the Town Council once the report has been received.  
It was proposed that the recommendation be amended to allow the NDP no later than the 24 September 15 to provide the Town Council with a full report and that an extraordinary meeting be held in early October to allow a full discussion with NDP members to take place. 




Proposed Cllr Penny   
Seconded Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.  

63. To note that the Annual Risk Assessment has been completed
Cllr Holloway completed the risk assessment with Cllr Kay and the Town Clerk.  Everything was low risk, but some inclusions had been made such as the office equipment and the newly installed building. The completion was noted. 
64. To agree to proceed with the twining arrangements with Saint Hilaire de Reiz
Cllr Penny stated that initially two towns in France had expressed an interest, but it was just now one town, similar to Coleford.  Cllr Kay wanted to ensure the Town Council were supportive of the idea to enable further information exchanges and continued exploration.  

Cllr Penny explained that the Council would potentially host members from France before any formal decision and commitment was made.  Cllrs asked what an exchange would mean for the town and Cllr Penny said his understanding would be that the schools would be involved and heritage and cultural links would be explored.  Cllr Lusty said the only cost implications she was aware of were registration fees of approximately £200.  
A proposal was made to proceed 




Proposed Cllr Penny Seconded Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously
65. To agree to WDPC request to investigate the restoration of the Sling Bandstand

A full discussion took place and the Town Council fully support the restoration.

The recommendation is that the Clerk will write a letter of support to Roger Deeks and West Dean Parish Council.  

It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted




Proposed Cllr Penny
  Seconded Cllr Lusty

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.  

Cllr Whittington left the meeting
66.  To agree to the recommendation of the Amenities Committee 
Item 5: Cllr Holloway praised the fantastic job & detailed design document from Bellinger Design had done on the recent consultation. 

It was proposed that the recommendations of items 5 7 8 9 10 be accepted 




Proposed Cllr Holloway
 Seconded Cllr J Morgan
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.

Item 6: Negotiations need to take place with the Cricket Club to see if it is possible to fit the requirements they have around the current users.

An amendment to the recommendation is that a meeting is called with the current users of the KGV together with the cricket club, prior to the next amenities meeting, to establish if the Cricket Club can be accommodated.  The request from Coleford Football Club is deferred until after the user group meeting. 





Proposed Cllr Penny
   Seconded Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously

67. To agree to the recommendations of the Finance & Office Committee
It was proposed that the recommendations of items 5, 6 & 7 be accepted.




Proposed Cllr Penny


     Seconded Cllr Lusty 

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously  

Item 8: it was proposed that the Children’s Opportunity be invited to the next Finance & Office meeting to discuss their application or offered a day meeting if they are unable to attend in the evening.




Proposed Cllr Penny   
Seconded Cllr Lusty

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.  

68. To note the decisions of the Planning Committee.
The decisions were noted
69. To note the Clerks Report (for information only)

The Clerks report was noted
70. To note reports from members (for information only)  

Cllr N Penny - The Deputy Mayor attended:

1 July
 
Angus Buchannan meeting
2 July
 
Coleford St John School 'I sing pop' concert
6 July
 
Meeting with Suntory re arts projects and community engagement
6 July
  
Code of conduct training at FODDC
7 July  
Delivering fliers for Bells consultation
7 July 

Meeting re NDP
7 July   
Meeting with D&D re chamber furniture
8 July    
Meeting with Jeff Reynolds re Primrose Drive
8 July 
 
Delivering fliers for Bells consultation
10 July  
Setting up for Bells consultation
10 July
Meeting with FODDC re license for Coleford Music Festival
11 July
Bells consultation
14 July
Speaking in support of Aldi at FODDC Planning meeting
14 July
Amenities remit working group
21 July
Meeting with Annie and Clive Bath re 4 Lord Hill
22 July
Community Safety Partnership meeting
22 July
Meeting with Police re CMF
General - CMF Promotion and meetings
Cllr Penny reported that the Angus Buchanan Memorial Ground Trustees were working hard as a committee and welcomed the Town Council to the meeting and thanked the Town Council for the way things were dealt with during the building works at the KGV.  

St Johns Academy “I Sing Pop” was a great production.

With regard to the Aldi planning meeting, Cllr Penny was disappointed with Martin Hill at the FoDDC for not putting forward a motion and taking no part in the debate.  District Cllr James confirmed this. 

Cllr Penny asked for agreement that the Coleford Music Festival Flag could be flown for the week prior and during the Music Festival.  All Cllrs agreed.  

Cllr C Morgan asked if the Information boards for the town centre could be discussed at the next Events and Marketing Meeting.  
Cllr C Allaway-Martin attended a Glos Playing Fields Association meeting and learnt that the Town Council are not members.  They have grants available and Cllr Allaway–Martin was disappointed to learn that the Town Council do not subscribe.  She felt this something the Council should look into doing, as they are able to obtain money for grants.
Cllr C Elsmore 
30 June  
Clean up     

1 July  
Clean up        

2 July 

Clean up
4 July

Viewing of 4 Lords Hill
6 July 

Code of Conduct Training   
7 July

Area Health   

11
July
Bells Field Consultation 

27 July
Coleford Area Partnership   
Cllr Elsmore reported that the Magna Carta event on the weekend of 16 August is a free event and park and ride will be available from Worcester Lodge.  

The Heritage weekend in September has 35 different venues.  

Cllr E Elsmore

30 June  
Clean up     
1 July  
Clean up        
4 July

Viewing of 4 Lords Hill
7 July

Area Health   

11 July
Bells Field Consultation 
The minutes of the Area Health Forum have been circulated to all Cllrs.  The main topic was the emergency services.  
Cllr Whittington 

4 July

Viewing of 4 Lords Hill
6 July

Code of Conduct training
11 July
Bells Field Consultation

22 July
Planning Training 
23 July
Angel Hotel Open Evening

25 July
Sorting keys for KGV
Cllr H Lusty

4 July

Viewing of 4 Lords Hill
6 July 

Code of Conduct Training  
11
 July
Bells Field Consultation

22 July
Planning Training 

Cllr Lusty found the Planning Training session very interesting.  

Cllr J Morgan 
7 July

 Viewing of 4 Lords Hill 
Cllr N Holloway attended the Bells Field consultation and found it very interesting.  She chaired a Christmas Lights Committee meeting, which only 3 people attended.  On Monday 3 August there is a steward training session in the Town Council offices ahead of the Coleford Music Festival starting Friday
Walt Williams and County Councillor James left the meeting

71. To note correspondence 

Correspondence were noted

In Committee Item 9 Finance and Office

A full discussion took place.
A motion was passed to extend the meeting by 15 minutes





Proposed Cllr Lusty

Seconded Cllr C Elsmore

Cllr Penny provided figures for costing’s for both this year & next year.  The figures were similar due to the initial set up charges. It was discussed that funding should come from reserves.  
Cllr C Elsmore requested that the Clerk undertook Standing Order 1.123 regarding risk management on the premises. 

A motion was passed to extend the meeting by 5 minutes 





Proposed Cllr J Morgan

Seconded Cllr Lusty

The recommendation was amended to propose conclusion of negotiations subject to community current users be consulted & wheelchair access being determined.  




Proposed Cllr Penny   
    Seconded Cllr Holloway

The meeting closed at 9.17
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